

Pharmacists Maintain Consistency and Trust During a Pandemic

Quita Gatton

Pharmacists, physicians, and nurses have been viewed as needed and trustworthy members of the community for years. During the COVID-19 pandemic, pharmacists' authority was recognized and expanded to include provision of essential services beyond traditional medication expertise and pharmacy operations. This authority needs to be maintained post-pandemic to provide maximum benefit to patients.

Trust

The Cambridge dictionary defines trust as "to believe that someone is good and honest and will not harm you, or that something is safe and reliable" [1]. Developing trust in relationships, institutions, and other areas of life can take years, and it can crumble in a matter of moments if violated. Nowhere is trust, safety, and reliability more important than in the relationship between health care provider and patient. Physicians, pharmacists, and nurses have always been viewed as central and trustworthy members of communities [2]; doctors used to make house calls on horses and the local apothecaries would provide the medication the doctors prescribed [3]. Fast-forward to today, with advanced models of health care and merged practice systems, and this trust-filled health care relationship is still key to providing an environment that encourages positive patient outcomes and improved quality of life [4].

Trustworthy leadership is a character trait that is key to the practice of pharmacy and sought out in potential pharmacists. No greater example of this can be found than in the Oath of the Pharmacist, which states: "I promise to devote myself to a lifetime of service to others"; "I will consider the welfare of humanity and relief of suffering my primary concerns"; and, "I take these vows voluntarily with the full realization of the responsibility with which I am entrusted by the public" [5]. Pharmacists have always been on the front lines of providing care, coordinating medication delivery during natural disasters and historic moments like the influenza pandemic of 1918 and the H1N1 avian influenza pandemic [6, 7, 8]. The Oath states: "I will apply my knowledge, experience, and skills to the best of my ability to assure optimal outcomes for all patients," but it does not say what the conditions must be [5].

Pharmacists are stakeholders of public trust and con-

tinue to rank highly in public perception [9]. According to Gallup's annual survey, pharmacists have ranked in the top five of the most trusted professions for the last 18 years [10]. This trust has been built through the accessibility, capabilities, problem-solving skills, and bridge-building ability pharmacists employ daily in their service to their community and through every patient encounter. Pharmacists train extensively to gain the knowledge and skills necessary to provide the best health care possible and deliver expert medication advice to each patient they serve [11].

Essential Providers

According to the National Association of Chain Drug Stores, nearly 90% of Americans live within five miles of a community pharmacy, and patients visit their pharmacy an average of 35 times per year, as compared to an average of four visits per year to their medical provider [11]. Not only do patients trust their pharmacists with medication questions, they also rely on them for sound advice about the need for vaccines. Pharmacists have been recognized as part of the "immunization neighborhood" for many years now [12]. Due to ease of access, community pharmacists are well-positioned to increase vaccination rates in their communities and prove the necessity of pharmacists' medication skills in every avenue of health care, whether they get reimbursed for it or not [11, 13].

When the world came to a screeching halt in March 2020 due to the COVID-19 pandemic, pharmacists had to recall their oath and kick their problem-solving skills into high gear. While other businesses closed and the public retreated, pharmacists kept their hospitals, clinics, and businesses operational to keep knowledge about health and medication flowing. Pharmacists were identified as essential workers providing expert medication coordination and services [6]. Patients still needed medicine, consults, vaccines, and care. Pharmacists figured out how to do it, all while put-

Electronically published May 1, 2023.

Address correspondence to Quita Gatton, Division of Practice Advancement and Clinical Education, UNC Eshelman School of Pharmacy, UNC-Chapel Hill, Beard Hall, Campus Box 7574, Chapel Hill, NC 27599-7574 (ouita@email.unc.edu).

N C Med J. 2023;84(3):182-184. ©2023 by the North Carolina Institute of Medicine and The Duke Endowment. All rights reserved. 0029-2559/2023/84316

ting their staff, families, and operations into the COVID-19 tsunami of uncertainty and remained calm, truthful, and reliable. Pharmacists brought out plexiglass to keep their staff as safe as possible; they made hand sanitizer; they ordered and kept stock of valuable masks, gloves, and other patient protective equipment. They problem-solved and created mobile clinics to administer vaccines and provide important health consults, and found new methods to incorporate telepharmacy, ambulatory pharmacy, and other services to keep medication compliance and other needs consistent [9]. Pharmacists provided clear communication regarding COVID-19 and continued to administer appropriate childhood and adult influenza vaccines [9, 11, 12, 14]. In many instances, community pharmacists became the “one-stop shop” for all things COVID-19; at a time of so much misinformation out in the world; the public trusted the pharmacist to tell them the truth [6].

Due to the collaboration, coordination, and communication of community pharmacies, health was protected, and disease was prevented [9, 6, 12].

Expanded Authority

Even as pharmacists managed the COVID-19 crisis, the federal government enacted an emergency declaration that overrode every current state and governing authority with respect to pharmacists’ (and other health providers’) ability to administer vaccines. Under the Public Readiness and Emergency Preparedness (PREP) Act, pharmacists can order and administer all appropriate childhood and adult vaccines, including COVID-19 vaccines for persons aged three years and older [14, 15, 16]. For the first time, federal authority was granted to pharmacy technicians with advanced training to complete the vaccination process by administering COVID-19 and influenza vaccines to appropriate persons [15, 16]. While pharmacy technicians have always been tasked with ensuring that administrative duties are completed and often serve as the experts in pharmacy operations, it was not until COVID-19 that they helped fill vaccine administration gaps [17]. The UNC Eshelman School of Pharmacy took early measures to create its own version of immunization training for technicians in North Carolina. Since March 2021, the Eshelman team has trained 117 pharmacy technicians spanning the vast areas of pharmacy practice in the state (Personal communication, Austin Companion, UNC Office of Lifelong Learning; January 23, 2023).

Once PREP was enacted, regardless of the practice setting, pharmacists devoted countless hours and resources to ensuring all patients received vaccine education and addressing any concerns or uncertainties [6, 9]. If a site was accessible, clean, and had space, pharmacists worked hard to create equal access to COVID-19 vaccines, especially for those in underserved communities and members of racial and ethnic minority groups [6, 9]. Patients with limiting disabilities and limited mobility received help from creative

collaborations established by pharmacists. No patient or place was too far away; North Carolina pharmacists volunteered and led mass vaccine clinics at nontraditional sites including places of worship, large auditoriums, community shelters, school partnerships, offices, and business parking lots (Personal communication, Cody Clifton, North Carolina CPESN; January 23, 2023).

Between federal partnerships with pharmacy chains and the Community Pharmacy Enhanced Services Network (CPESN), which both include independent owners across the country, participating pharmacists fully vaccinated 51,554,294 people from February 11, 2021, through September 4, 2021 [6]. About 74% of those vaccination records contained information about race and ethnicity. Of those who documented their race and ethnicity, 43% were from racial and ethnic groups other than non-Hispanic White [6]. A US Government Accountability Office analysis suggests that pharmacists fully vaccinated a disproportionately greater share of non-Hispanic Asian and Hispanic or Latino persons [6]. Unpublished data from CPESN for North Carolina pharmacies show a similar correlation in vaccinating underserved and minority neighborhoods. In total, 218 North Carolina CPESN pharmacies gave a total 463,850 COVID vaccines between February and September 2021 [18].

The Path Forward

COVID-19 forced a paradigm shift in health care. Pharmacists were unquestionably shoved to the forefront of leadership to problem-solve medication issues that erupted because of the pandemic. Expansion of vaccine authority led to expansion of other services, such as test-and-treat and ordering COVID-19-specific therapies like monoclonal antibodies and Paxlovid. Authority was given and pharmacists figured out how to get the job done to maintain consistency in the public trust for their profession.

National leaders and organizations have provided a united voice of concern and declaration that the expanded services provided through the PREP Act need to remain in place. An April 2021 letter to United States Department of Health and Human Services Secretary Xavier Becerra requested to make permanent the regulatory flexibilities that have allowed pharmacists to support our nation’s public health response to the pandemic [19]. Permanence of the expanded authority will secure pharmacists’ ability to order all approved vaccines, authorize test-and-treat, remove operational barriers, and sustain the ability of pharmacists to be paid for these services [19–21]. Other leaders are speaking out about the need for pharmacists to be paid for all their clinical services, not just those performed during the pandemic [19].

Payment for services related to post-COVID-19 conditions and other clinical services is already being questioned, since the state of emergency will be rescinded in May 2023. The PREP Act is likely to expire in October 2024, and former state governing authority over pharmacists and techni-

cians will likely return to pre-COVID-19 rules and statutes. Is this really the direction in which we need to head? Should state boards of pharmacy and pharmacy associations not make plans now, working with state legislatures to ensure this well-manned, well-trained health care force is allowed to maintain its ability to navigate all areas of medication expertise? Pharmacists need the ability to work at the top of their license. Pharmacy technicians should not retreat to administration and dispensing skills only. How many vaccines would not have been administered, had technicians not been trained to do so? The North Carolina Association of Pharmacists is already working to draft legislation that will keep expanded authority for pharmacists a reality for those practicing in the state [22].

Pharmacists also need to be recognized as health care providers at both the national and state level [19, 20]. This new proclamation would allow pharmacists to be paid for services that they either have been giving away for free or never provided in the first place because they would not be eligible for reimbursement. If the nation wants its community pharmacists to continue to serve as central sites of medication expertise for cities, towns, rural communities, and underserved populations, then states and federal authorities need to act now to ensure proper authority and payment are a permanent part of pharmacy practice moving forward.

Conclusion

We cannot afford to lose our pharmacy soldiers. In a nation that is already suffering from post-COVID-19 burn-out and health care provider shortages, especially in rural communities, we need “all hands on deck” to ensure these essential pharmacy providers are around and equipped when the next pandemic threatens. *NCMJ*

Ouita Gatton, RPh professor of the practice and assistant director, PGY1 Community-based Pharmacy Residency Program, UNC Eshelman School of Pharmacy, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, Chapel Hill, North Carolina.

Acknowledgments

The author would like to acknowledge the mentorship and support provided by Macary Weck Marciniak, PharmD, BCACP, BCPS, FAPhA, of UNC Eshelman School of Pharmacy, throughout the manuscript process.

Disclosure of interests. O.G. acknowledges that she is an employee of the UNC Eshelman School of Pharmacy at the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. She reports no potential conflicts of interests.

References

- Trust. Cambridge Dictionary. Accessed February 15, 2023. <https://dictionary.cambridge.org/us/dictionary/english/trust>
- Brenan M. Nurses Retain Top Ethics Rating in U.S., but Below 2020 High. News release. Gallup; January 10, 2023. Accessed February 15, 2023. <https://news.gallup.com/poll/467804/nurses-retain-top-ethics-rating-below-2020-high.aspx>
- History of Pharmacy. Pharmacy is Right for Me. Accessed February 15, 2023. <https://pharmacyforme.org/learn-about-pharmacy/history-of-pharmacy>
- Birkhäuser J, Gaab J, Kossowsky J, et al. Trust in the health care professional and health outcome: a meta-analysis. *PLoS One*. 2017;12(2):e0170988. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0170988
- Oath of a Pharmacist. American Pharmacists Association. Accessed February 15, 2023. <https://www.pharmacist.com/About/Oath-of-a-Pharmacist>
- Pantasri T. Expanded roles of community pharmacists in COVID-19: a scoping literature review. *J Am Pharm Assoc*. 2022;62(3):649–657. doi: 10.1016/j.japh.2021.12.013
- Bank C. Pharmacists Top Most Trusted Professions in Gallup Poll. *Drug Topics*. Published January 10, 2020. Accessed February 15, 2023. <https://www.drugtopics.com/view/pharmacists-top-most-trusted-professions-gallup-poll>
- Gatton OD. Pharmacists: vaccine heroes among non-physician providers. *N C Med J*. 2021;82(2):138–140. doi: 10.18043/ncm.82.2.138
- Grabenstein JD. Essential services: quantifying the contributions of America's pharmacists in COVID-19 clinical interventions. *J Am Pharm Assoc*. 2022;62(6):1929–1945.e1. doi: 10.1016/j.japh.2022.08.010
- Certificate Training Programs. American Pharmacists Association. Accessed January 10, 2023. <https://www.pharmacist.com/certificate-training-programs>
- Carpenter DL, Hastings T, Westrick S, et al. Rural community pharmacists' ability and interest in administering COVID-19 vaccines in the Southern United States. *J Am Pharm Assoc*. 2022;62(4):1379–1383. doi: 10.1016/j.japh.2022.01.013
- Jiménez-Mangual BC, Cuevas-Acevedo DM, Quiles-Alves N, Rodríguez-Nazario I, Melin KR. Description of patients' medication needs and the community pharmacist's role in Puerto Rico following a natural disaster. *J Prim Care Comm Health*. 2019;10:2150132719842701. doi: 10.1177/2150132719842701
- Ford SM, Grabenstein JD. Pandemics, avian influenza A (H5N1), and a strategy for pharmacists. *Pharmacotherapy*. 2006;26(3):312–322. doi: 10.1592/phco.26.3.312
- HHS expands access to childhood vaccines during pandemic. News release. American Hospital Association; August 19, 2020. Accessed February 15, 2023. <https://www.aha.org/news/headline/2020-08-19-hhs-expands-access-childhood-vaccines-during-pandemic>
- United States Department of Health and Human Services. Administration for Strategic Preparedness & Response. Accessed February 15, 2023. <https://aspr.hhs.gov/Pages/Home.aspx>
- The PREP Act and COVID-19, Part 2: The PREP Act Declaration for COVID-19 Countermeasures. Congressional Research Service. Updated February 28, 2023. Accessed February 15, 2023. <https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/LSB/LSB10730>
- Baird AB, Abode AM, Holland CR, Rhodes LA, Marciniak MW. Using pharmacy technicians to maximize pharmacist intervention with home health service patients. *J Am Pharm Assoc*. 2020;60(3S):S103–S107. doi: 10.1016/j.japh.2020.01.006
- People Vaccinated at Federal Pharmacy Program Providers Can Now Access their COVID-19 Vaccine Information in the NC COVID-19 Vaccine Portal. News release. North Carolina Department of Health and Human Services. Published January 21, 2022. Accessed February 15, 2023. <https://www.ncdhhs.gov/news/press-releases/2022/01/21/people-vaccinated-federal-pharmacy-program-providers-can-now-access-their-covid-19-vaccine>
- Bernstein IB. A new year and a turning point for pharmacy. *Pharm Today*. 2023;29(1):10. Accessed February 15, 2023. <https://www.pharmacist.com/Publications/Pharmacy-Today/Article/a-new-year-and-a-turning-point-for-pharmacy>
- Bonner L. Quantifying the “heroic” work of pharmacists during the pandemic. *Pharm Today*. 2023;29(1):23–26. Accessed February 15, 2023. <https://pharmacist.com/Publications/Pharmacy-Today/Article/quantifying-the-heroic-work-of-pharmacists-during-the-pandemic>
- ASHP and Other National Pharmacy Organizations Request HHS Secretary Make COVID-19 Flexibilities Permanent. American Society of Health-system Pharmacists. Published April 22, 2021. Accessed February 15, 2023. <https://www.ashp.org/advocacy-and-issues/key-issues/other-issues/additional-advocacy-efforts/grd-continuing-pharmacy-relief-joint-letter>
- The 2023 Legislative Session. North Carolina Association of Pharmacists. Accessed February 15, 2023. <https://www.ncpharmacists.org/government-affairs>